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NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT: The 2019 Annual General Meeting of Wyong Race Club Lim-
ited will be held on Monday 11 November 2019 in the Magic Millions Lounge (middle floor), 
Wyong Racecourse, Howarth St, Wyong, commencing at 6.00pm

AGENDA
The business of the Annual General Meeting (AGM) shall be as follows:-
1.	 Confirm the Minutes of the 2018 Annual General Meeting.

2.	 Receive & consider Annual Financial Report for year ended 30 June 2019 including –
	 •	 Directors’ Report
	 •	 Statement of Comprehensive Income
	 •	 Statement of Financial Position
	 •	 Statement of Cash Flows
	 •	 Statement of Changes in Equity
	 •	 Notes to the Financial Statements
	 •	 Auditor’s Reports

3.	� Election of Board members – one Member to be elected to fill the casual vacancy resulting 
from the resignation of Garry Whitaker in May, 2019. 

4.	 4.	 Further Notices of Motion:

	 A.	� “That Members approve and agree to expenditure by the Club until the next Annual 
General Meeting of the Club of reasonable expenses incurred by directors in relation 
to such other duties including entertainment of special guests to the Club and other 
promotional activities performed by directors including attending functions at other clubs 
to represent the Club, such activities and expenses as may be approved.”  

	 B.	� “That Members approve and agree to the availability until the next Annual General 
Meeting of the Club a reserved car space at Club race meetings for directors.” 

	 C.	� “That Members approve and agree to expenditure by the Club until the next Annual 
General Meeting of the Club of reasonable cost of refreshments after Board meetings.”

5.	 Appoint the Auditor for the ensuing year.

6.	 Election of Patron. 

7.	� Transact, in accordance with the Constitution, any other ordinary business that may be 
lawfully brought forward.

David Jewell
Chief Executive

NOTICE OF 2019 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
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It would be appreciated if members who wish to raise queries or seek 
information about any matters appearing in the Annual Report, give at least 
(10) days written notice to the Chief Executive. This will allow sufficient time for 
proper research and preparation of the replies for the benefit of all Members.  

Please note:

Members wishing to nominate for the ONE (1) available elected positions on the Board of 
Directors are required to lodge their nominations on the prescribed form with the Company’s 
Chief Executive at the General Office, Howarth Street, Wyong NOT LATER THAN 12 noon on 
Friday 25 October 2019. Nomination forms are available from the Club’s Office during normal 
business hours. Please note the three elected and three independent directors were all confirmed 
in 2018 for three year terms and will continue in office. 

Election of the Board – shall take place in the following manner:

a)	� Any two Ordinary or Life Members of the Club shall be at liberty to nominate any other 
Ordinary or Life Member or a person who has been a member of the Board to serve as an 
officer or other member of the Board.

b)	� The nomination must be in writing and signed by the member and his proposer and seconder 
shall be lodged with the secretary by 12 noon on Friday 25 October, 2019. 

c)	� A list of such nominations, with proposer’s and seconder’s names, shall be posted at the Club’s 
registered offices at least seven days immediately preceding the meeting at which the elections 
take place and will be made available on the Wyong RC website www.wyongraceclub.com.
au, not later than Thursday 31 October 2019.

The 2019 Annual Report will be posted to all financial Members on or before 17 October 2019 
in accordance with the Rules.  

Members and Proxies attending the AGM will be required to prove their identity with photo 
ID such as a driver’s licence, a passport, or similar. A Member’s card by itself will be insufficient 
proof of identity.

Appointing a Proxy: if you are a Member entitled to attend and vote at this AGM, you may 
appoint a person as your proxy to attend and vote for you at the meeting. A proxy need not be 
a member of the company. For the appointment of a proxy to be effective the required form 
(available from the Racing Club office) will need to be completed and returned by 4pm Thursday 
7 November 2019. The Constitution of the Wyong Race Club does not provide for postal voting. 

NOTICE OF 2019 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING cont
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On behalf of the Board of Directors I am honoured to present my first Wyong Race Club Annual 
Report along with the Audited Financial Statements for the year ended 30 June 2019.

GARRY WHITAKER’S RESIGNATION

As members will be aware Garry Whitaker made the decision to stand down as Chairman and retire 
from the Board in June this year. On behalf of the directors and members I would like to take this 
opportunity to both thank and congratulate Garry on his four year tenure as Chairman. 

Garry was one of four newly elected representatives to the Board in 2014 and became the Chairman 
of the new Board during a difficult period for the Club. I am sure you will agree that the results of 
the past four years are testimony not only to Garry’s leadership, but the commitment and high 
standards of governance demonstrated by all of the members of the Board, who I can assure you 
have collectively worked very hard on your behalf. 

As a result of Garry’s decision to step down, we will have an election at the Annual General Meeting 
for a new Board member. The three independent board members, Denis Hanley, Frank Arangio and 
Andrew Paton Smith, along with the Club elected members Marion Langlar, Mark Waugh and myself, 
were all re-elected for a further three year term in  2017 and being available will continue in office.

I would like to thank the Board for their confidence in electing me as their Chairman to replace 
Garry. My elevation in June has allowed me the time to work closely with both the Board and 
management on a number of major projects, including the new Polytrack and the Board’s CEO 
succession plan.

FINANCIAL POSITION

It is disappointing to be reporting a loss this year, particularly when the finances of Racing NSW 
have never been stronger.

I will leave it to the Chief Executive to detail our financial position, but members should note that 
the loss this year can be attributed to the reduction in our Racing NSW/TAB funding, rather any 
deterioration in the business itself. 

In 2017/18 the ‘Provincial Scheme of Distribution, which effectively funds the five Provincial Clubs, 
was $26.72 million. We had been advised to budget for a similar sum in 2018/19, however the final 
TAB distribution was just $25.03m. This represents a reduction of $1.69m (6%) that should have 
been shared between the five Provincial Clubs. 

The downturn in the profit distribution has impacted on all five Provincial Clubs, not just Wyong.  
If the shortfall was distributed evenly between the five clubs, Wyong would have received an 
additional $340,000, which would effectively offset the declared loss for the year.

The provincial clubs have been given repeated assurances from Racing NSW, from as early as 
July, that Racing NSW would cover any TAB funding shortfall. However at the date of closing our 
accounts in late September, despite regular follow up with Racing NSW, these monies have still not 
been distributed to the provincial clubs.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT TO MEMBERS
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As we have previously indicated the Board’s objective is to at least break-even or post a nominal 
surplus each year in the knowledge that our depreciation costs and any profit would be available to 
fund ongoing capital expenditure. 

The Board is very focussed on managing our expenditure throughout the year to ensure that we 
are operating within our agreed budgets. However, the Club has limited oversight across much of 
our major revenue stream, which is distributed by Racing NSW after being generated from TAB and 
other wagering sources. Effectively, we never quite know what our final payout from the TAB and 
Racing NSW is going to be until a month or more after the financial year has ended, which means 
it is critical that we keep a very close eye on our costs.  

Racing NSW has been successful in recent years, boosting total funding for our industry initially 
through the tax parity legislation in 2015. The Race Fields revenues paid by the corporate 
bookmakers has grown substantially, however that growth in turn has had some impact on TAB 
wagering turnovers and profitability. Racing NSW has also been the recipient of additional (new) 
funding this year from the 10% Point of Consumption tax introduced in January 2019.  

Collectively these new funding streams have made for very positive news for all industry participants, 
providing sustainable funding that has underwritten recent prizemoney increases, the development 
of new feature races like the TAB Everest and Golden Eagle, investment in horse welfare, integrity 
and marketing. 

While this has been welcomed and has delivered wonderful results for the NSW Racing industry, 
these new monies are going direct to the participants and not necessarily assisting the Clubs to 
fund their operation despite costs increasing year on year. 

CAPITAL PROJECTS

While the Club has completed a number of capital projects in the past year, our focus has been on 
the development of our Track and Training Master plan and securing Racing NSW funding support 
for the construction of the new Polytrack. I am pleased to report that this has been confirmed and 
by the time of the Annual General Meeting in November we would like to think that work on the 
new training track will have commenced.

Wyong Gold Cup day 12 months ago saw the new Howarth Street entry and electronic gate system 
in operation for the first time, together with the new Steriline Starting gates being used for the first 
time. While we had highlighted these investment in last year’s report, in terms of financial reporting 
they form part of our 2018/19 capital project spend. There were a number of other capital projects 
undertaken which are noted in the CEO’s report.

Members will also be aware that the Club gave notice to cancel the short term occupancy 
agreements that we had put in a place a few years earlier around the Volunteer Rescue Services 
building on Rose Street, the Lions Club storage shed, the Central Coast Poultry and Central Coast 
Pigeon club buildings. 

As discussed at last year’s Annual General meeting, while some of these groups have been operating 
here for many years, the land is owned by the Wyong Race Club and the Club was well within its 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT TO MEMBERS cont
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legal rights to instruct them to vacate, which they did in February, albeit under protest.

The Club has taken independent legal advice and it is our view that we have acted fairly and 
properly throughout this process. We had given each of the parties notice three years ago that we 
would only licence them on an annual basis to continue to operate from here in advance of the 
Club requiring them to vacate at some point, which had been formalised in a legal agreement and 
signed by all parties at that time. 

While we were not obliged to make any payment to the Volunteer Rescue Association, given 
their tenancy agreement for the building on our land had lapsed in 2004, the Board made a fairly 
substantial ex gratia payment on the basis that we planned to upgrade and utilise the building as 
a workshop. That work has commenced, with the Rose Street frontage being fenced and access to 
the building from the racecourse grounds upgraded to allow vehicle and machinery parking. 

The Track and Training Master plan provides for the existing large workshop in the stabling area 
to be converted into stabling next year, to accommodate more horses in work at Wyong, which is 
consistent with Racing NSW’s objective to invest funding into facilities at the the major Provincial 
training centres to upgrade and increase the numbers of horses in work. 

The long term plan also provides for the race day horse stalls to be relocated in the future, to 
accommodate further stabling, with the stalls likely to be built around the area where the old Poultry 
Shed is situated. The plan also includes access from Rose Street for horse float parking on race days, 
which would take all of that traffic out of the stabling area on race days here. 

MANAGEMENT 

In closing I would like to acknowledge the important contribution David Jewell and his team have 
made to the Club. 

Earlier this year the Club appointed Robin Taylor to the new role as General Manager. Robin started 
with us in March and over recent months, working alongside our CEO, has assumed responsibility 
for the day to day running of the business as part of the Board’s succession plan for David’s departure 
as CEO.

Robin has a strong background in management and his past role as GM of Pennant Hills Golf Club 
has provided him with valuable experience working in a Club based membership organisation, 
where there is a major emphasis on communication, bar and hospitality, event management and 
maintenance of sporting facilities. Robin will be the first to acknowledge that he has been on a 
steep learning curve getting up to speed with the complexities of our Racing industry, but with 
David’s and the Board’s ongoing support I am confident that Robin will do very well in the role. 

David will be “retiring” as CEO following the Annual General Meeting. However, I am pleased to 
advise that David has agreed to continue to assist us as a consultant, working part time with the 
Board and the General Manager, as well as being the project manager through the construction 
stage of the new Polytrack into 2020.  

David’s extensive industry knowledge and experience and his passion for racing has ensured that 
the Wyong Race Club has made outstanding progress in the past five and half years under his 
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leadership. The Board is delighted that David is not going anywhere, but will continue to live here 
on the Central Coast and be available to assist Robin and the Board in the coming year or two as 
required. 

In recognising David’s contribution to all the work that has been done here, I must also thank Dean, 
Kylie and Emma for their efforts in the office, along with Phill and the track team, Lloyd, Donna, Tony 
and all of the casual and part time staff who do such a great job running our Racing Club. 

I would particularly like to congratulate our Track Manager Phill Robertson and his staff for the 
presentation of the training tracks, along with their diligence around the maintenance of the course 
proper. The positive comments and feedback we regularly receive from jockeys, trainers, owners, 
sponsors, patrons and our members about our tracks and the facilities here suggests that everyone 
is doing a very good job. 

Finally I would like to congratulate all of our local trainers and their owners on another successful 
racing season. I would also extend our appreciation to Peter V’landys AM, the Chief Executive of 
Racing NSW and his chairman, Russell Balding and the Board on their stewardship of our industry. 

The Club also appreciates the support it receives from you, our Members, our sponsors, associated 
industry organisations including H&H Catering, the TAB and Sky TV team, the media and the 
dozens of contractors who collectively all work with the Club to help us stage successful events 
here at Wyong.

John Waghorn

Chairman 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT TO MEMBERS cont
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I am pleased to have the opportunity to present my sixth and what will be my final Chief Executive’s 
report to Members.

While the latest financial result is somewhat disappointing (and frustrating) the Club has still enjoyed 
a very successful year. While I will be stepping down as the Club’s CEO following the Annual General 
Meeting, I am very comfortable with the significant progress that the Club has achieved over the 
past five and half years.

In my somewhat biased view, Wyong is in a very strong position and arguably is one of the leading 
Provincial Racing Clubs not just in NSW but across Australia.

Whether it is winter or summer, I believe that we have one of the best performing racetracks in 
NSW, particularly when you consider the amount of racing, trials, grass jumpouts and regular grass 
gallops conducted on our course proper. Our training facilities are also amongst the best in the 
state, and the planned construction of the new Polytrack next year, will only enhance our reputation 
as a major training centre. We are fortunate to have a terrific group of resident trainers, who have 
enjoyed plenty of success in recent years. We also receive plenty of compliments about our track 
and the way we conduct our meetings from the top Sydney metropolitan trainers and jockeys, who 
are happy to race here at Wyong. Our facilities for members and racecourse patrons are also of a 
very high standard for a Club of our size and owners regularly comment on how well they are looked 
after when they come here. 

Financially the Club is well positioned, with no debt and a strong balance sheet even after investing 
more than $5m in capital projects over the past four years. We have an experienced and diligent 
Board, who are very supportive of a hardworking management team.  While there is always room 
to improve, I believe members will agree with me that Wyong Race Club is certainly heading in the 
right direction.

At last year’s Annual General Meeting we presented to members our vision for the Club’s Track and 
Training Master plan with a long term objective to facilitate an increase in horses in training here. 
We have been successful in securing $3m of funding from Racing NSW for the construction of the 
new Polytrack, with work due to commence shortly. At the time of writing this report tenders for 
the project had closed and we were finalising details with the successful contractor. The $4m plus 
Polytrack, which will be constructed inside our two existing sand tracks, will significantly enhance 
our training facilities.

We have also progressed plans to relocate the staff workshop to our Rose Street building, which 
will allow us to convert the existing workshop to provide additional oncourse stabling. Ahead of an 
increase in horse numbers, we have built an impressive new owners and trainers viewing stand at 
the gap. We have also secured funding support from Racing NSW to relocate our electrical services 
underground to future proof our long term power source for the stabling area. This is a significant 
capital project, costing around $500,000. 

There has been a number of other capital projects completed since we built the new Rose Street and 
Howarth Street entries last September, including construction of a new cool room facility, purchase 
of new equipment including a verti-drain machine to help maintain the track and the development 
of the new workshop in the old VRA building on Rose Street. 

CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT
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In my time here at Wyong the Club has also invested in new pumps and an irrigation system for the 
course proper, installed the 84sqm infield big screen, built the horse pool (which is used by around 
1400 horses each month), refurbished the middle floor owners and members lounge, developed 
our impressive Parade Pavilion marquee, rebuilt the female jockeys room, purchased new Starting 
barriers, upgraded the slow sand track, installed new plastic running rails to enhance horse safety, 
as well as purchasing new tractors and equipment along with a number of other capital investments 
to support our business. I think you will agree that we have achieved a great deal in a relatively 
short timeframe. 

FINANCIAL

The Club has reported a loss of $349,111 for the financial year ended 30 June, 2019, having posted 
operational profits for the past four years. 

The result this year can largely be attributed to a reduction in the scheme of distribution funding 
received from Racing NSW. The Clubs were made aware of a potential shortfall in June, however at 
that time Racing NSW indicated they would look to offset any projected downturn in TAB funding to 
be paid to the Provincial Clubs.  As at 26 September, 2019 when the Board signed off on the annual 
accounts, Racing NSW was still telling us that a further “top-up” payment would be provided, but 
at the time of finalising this report these funds are yet to be quantified and released.  

The directors, in discussion with the Club’s auditors, determined that because Racing NSW was still 
not in a position to confirm the actual amount or timing of the additional payment, the Club could 
not provide for those monies in our 2018/19 final accounts. Accordingly, the Club has reported a 
loss and will look to apply any extra funding paid into the 2019/20 accounts. 

The reduction in the scheme of distribution reflects a decline in TAB profitability despite recording 
increasing revenues this year. Historically the industry’s share of TAB profits are paid to Racing NSW 
and distributed, after accounting for Racing NSW charges, to the ATC, the Provincial and Country 
Clubs on an agreed industry formulae. The amount available to be shared by the five Provincial 
Clubs in 2018/19 was actually down $1.535m to $25.029m after we had been hoping to receive at 
least $26.5m+ 

	 Provincial Distribution	 Variation

2018/19	 $25.029m	 (-) 5.77%

2017/18	 $26.564m	 (+) 2.27%

2016/17	 $25.974m	 -	

2015/16	 $25.973m	 (+) 1.2%

2014/15	 $25.7m	 (+) 6.2%

The Club had budgeted for a loss of $113,008 for the year, with an expectation that we might 
expect to achieve close to a break-even result all things being equal. 
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Members should note that the final result (loss) this year includes an allowance for $924,009 of 
depreciation. Excluding the depreciation (which is a non cash item) the Club has achieved a cash 
operating surplus of over $574,000 for the year.

The result this year was also impacted upon by a number of other factors in addition to the RNSW 
scheme of distribution shortfall. Our depreciation allowance of $924k increased $52k (6%) reflecting 
the number of capital projects we have completed in the past year. Employee costs of $1.998m 
increased $136k (7%), insurance costs (through RNSW) of $344k were up $48k (16%) and R&M costs 
of $469k were up $56k (13%). 

Prizemoney paid for the year was $6.2m an increase of $589k (10.4%). Virtually all of the prizemoney 
growth is funded by Racing NSW through new revenue streams. While the boost in prizemoney 
is important, the ongoing increases in our operational costs have to be borne by the Club. At 
some point Racing NSW needs to ensure the level of industry funding paid to the Clubs which are 
responsible for putting on the show is adequate given the ongoing rising costs of doing business. 

In 2009/10 the amount of the RNSW scheme of distribution paid to the five Provincial Clubs 
was $25.3m – nine years later we are being paid less money ($25.029m) to manage our growing 
operation. With Racing NSW increasing their charges to the Club’s by a minimum of CPI each year 
and rising costs for services including electricity, insurances, wages etc  it is very difficult for Clubs 
to operate with the same level of industry funding support as we were paid some ten years ago.

The Clubs are also required to maintain and improve their track and training facilities. Few Clubs 
have done more than Wyong in this regard and to date the Board has been reluctant to pass on 
those increased costs to the owners and trainers.  However, given the financial result this year we 
had no option but to increase our track fees costs this July for the first time for four years. It should 
be noted that even with than increase in fees, the Club is still heavily subsiding training operations 
at Wyong by over $300,000 per annum. 

While the bottom line number this year does not necessarily reflect it, the Club is growing its business. 
Bar sales and profitability was up 22% for the past year, raceday hospitality sales grossed $307k, 
more than double the $150k of sales in 2016/17, sponsorship has been consistent, membership has 
increased and non raceday function sales are ahead. However, those increases are not sufficient to 
offset the significant loss in RNSW TAB funding this year. 

The Club’s balance sheet remains strong, despite this year’s losses. The Club has no debt and its 
cash flow is positive, but given our commitment to a number of major capital projects in the coming 
year Racing NSW’s club funding model needs to be updated to reflect current circumstances to 
prevent further losses in the future. 

CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT continued
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SPONSORSHIP AND PROMOTIONS

The Club is indebted to the continued support of all of its sponsors throughout the year. In the past 
12 months we are pleased to announce that Magic Millions and Carlton & United Breweries have 
both signed new five year commercial partnerships with us. 

The Magic Millions and CUB sponsorships are amongst the largest received by any of the Provincial 
Clubs and we are delighted to continue our longstanding partnerships with both companies.

The recent 2019 Carlton Gold Cup carnival was one of the most successful in recent years, with 
capacity fields in our two black type feature races, a perfect track and fine weather ensuring a very 
good sized crowd was on course for our biggest day of the year. Fashions on the Field was again 
popular, with all of our corporate hospitality sold out including a full house in the Pavilion Marquee 
where CUB entertained over 350 guests. 

With Cup behind us we are now looking forward to our Christmas racing carnival, where the 
$200,000 Magic Millions 2YO is the feature race in December. The three end of year race meetings 
are collectively promoted under our Christmas at the Races banner, generating terrific support with 
the Club hosting numerous workplace Christmas functions. 

This year we have picked up a fourth Saturday meeting in November to go with our early January, 
mid- July and March Provincial Championship Saturday meetings. It is pleasing to be allocated 
some Saturday provincial licences as they provide members and racegoers, who are generally 
working midweek, the opportunity to have a day out at the races with us.

The Club recently launched a new website www.wyongraceclub.com.au which will support an 
upgrade in our marketing and digital presence. We are now able to sell hospitality and even gate 
tickets online, with automated email confirmation advice being sent to patrons that includes a 
QR code which can be used to scan and provide entry to the racecourse on the day via your 
smartphone or hard copy print-out.

Our digital footprint utilising the website, our Facebook page and other social media including 
Instagram and Twitter provides extensive promotional benefits for the Club’s activities as well as 
promoting our local trainer’s wins. The new website can also support more extensive use of video 
clips which we have been creating to promote the club. 

Over the past 12 months our Facebook presence has increased 20% to almost 5,000 followers, while 
some of our Twitter posts have been viewed by up to 20,000 people. The Club is also producing 
regular EDMs (Electronic direct mail) for members and our growing data base of clients allowing us 
to market and promote our events at minimal cost to the Club.

Membership has continued to grow reaching 652 in July, with 192 new members joining the club 
in the past 12 months.

Racing NSW is doing an outstanding job promoting thoroughbred racing to a new audience.  
The success of the Championships in the autumn, the Everest in October and now the new Golden 
Eagle in November have elevated the status of racing in Sydney to new levels. Almost overnight 
the NSW racing carnivals have become an occasion not to be missed. The promotion of these new 
events, along with the Country and Provincial Championships series and a host of new $1m Sydney 
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feature races reflects the strategic approach being taken by Racing NSW to build the racing brand 
and introduce our great sport to a new and younger audience. 

This month will see two new metropolitan $1m races being run at Newcastle (The Hunter) and 
Kembla (The Gong), which have been allocated new stand-alone Saturday licences with no racing 
in Sydney on those two Saturdays. 

Gosford has been allocated a new stand-alone metropolitan Saturday next May, while Hawkesbury 
and Scone have held Saturday stand-alone meetings for a few years now. Wyong has had 
preliminary discussions with Racing NSW and the ATC about the possibility of being allocated a 
Saturday metropolitan licence in the future. There are significant funding implications for the Clubs 
racing on these days, but if the Newcastle and Kembla initiatives are successful, we would like to 
think we will be given a similar opportunity as well.

Finally, I would like to express my thanks to the Club’s past chairman, Garry Whitaker and the current 
Board for their support. I accepted the position here knowing that the Club had been placed in 
administration by Racing NSW. The Club had lost sponsors, members and its reputation in the 
community had been damaged. The election and appointment of a new Board, the adoption of a 
new constitution, a significant capital investment in our facilities and our commitment to industry 
stakeholders that Wyong would become a Racing and Training Centre of Excellence incorporating 
high quality member and community facilities is being delivered. 

I have thoroughly enjoyed my time here as CEO. Having worked in the racing industry for almost 50 
years I have seen huge changes in the game.  Racing in Australia and in particular here in NSW has 
boomed in recent years, largely thanks to the vision and drive of Racing NSW CEO Peter V’landys 
and his team. 

I have been fortunate to work closely with a great team here myself and in passing the reins across 
to Robin Taylor I am confident that he will enjoy the same level of assistance and support from the 
Board, you the members and the management team here. 

I would also extend my sincere thanks for the continued support the Club receives from our 
members, trainers, stable staff, owners, contractors, jockeys, RNSW stewards, TAB and Sky Channel 
staff, the local media, our sponsors, the H&H catering team and my fellow Provincial Racing Club 
Chief Executives and their Boards. There are a lot of people involved in helping us consistently 
deliver successful racing events at Wyong. I am very proud to have been part of that team. 

David Jewell

Chief Executive

CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT continued



15



18/19 ANNUAL REPORT

16

Wyong conducted 22 race meetings last season with one of the notable highlights being a pleasing 
uplift in starter numbers, reversing the alarming trend that we have seen over the past five years 
across all five Provincial Clubs, where the average field size had fallen by one and half horses per 
race from 9.73 (2013-14) to 8.18 in 2017-18.

If you go back to the 2013-14 season, we had 10,168 horses contest 1,045 Provincial races.  
In the 2017/18 season that number had fallen dramatically to 8,568 across 1048 races. 

In the past 12 months the Provincial starter number average has increased 4.6% to 8.78 across the 
1,021 races. 

With 393 more starters in 2018/19 across 27 less races (following several meeting abandonments 
at the start of the season), the average starter numbers increased to 8.78 across 132 Provincial 
meetings and 1021 races. Ideally, we would really like to see an average of 10 horses in every race 
to drive TAB wagering. Hopefully the trend continues and we can at least get back above 9 runners 
per race in the 2019-20 season.

The uplift in starter numbers has been largely driven by Racing NSW strategies around programming, 
adjustments to the benchmark handicapping system, increases in Provincial prizemoney and starter 
payments of $1,000 back to 10th. 

Collectively these initiatives have encouraged more horses to race, with a notable rise in the number 
of country trained gallopers racing at the Provincials and here at Wyong. 

We had 155 country trained horses race at Wyong across 22 meetings in the 2018/19 season, which 
represents an increase of 74% over the previous season. In recent years the Provincial Clubs have 
gone backwards in terms of starter numbers, while Country racing has been booming. The changes 
introduced by Racing NSW at the start of the last season around handicapping and prizemoney 
distribution has certainly supported our Provincial trainers and has assisted the Provincial Clubs to 
attract more country trained gallopers our meetings.  

Despite another very busy racing and trials schedule the Wyong course proper has consistently 
performed to a very high standard. The presentation of our racing surface is a credit to Track 
Manager Phill Robinson and his hard working track staff. The track performs superbly over the 
summer months, given the investment we made in our irrigation system and increasing our water 

2018-19 RACING REPORT

SUMMARY: PROVINCIAL FIELD SIZES

	 Meetings	 Races	 Average Strs

2013-14	 135	 1045	 9.73

2014-15	 130	 1005	 9.24

2015-16	 138	 1036	 9.00

2016-17	 128	 941	 8.53

2017-18	 136	 1048	 8.18

2018-19	 132	 1021	 8.78
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storage capacity, while in winter months Wyong has been acknowledged to be one of the best 
“free” draining tracks in the state.

The Club spends a significant sum on annual and regular maintenance programmes to ensure the 
course proper meets the rigorous demands of our racing and training schedule. It is very pleasing 
when trainers and jockeys are quick to praise the condition of our track. 

Wyong distributed a record $6.2 million prizemoney in 2018/19 with most of the increase the result 
of the higher $35,000 Provincial minimum stake levels introduced in September 2018.  

TAB wagering on Wyong was $32.04m up $1m on the previous year, while TAB turnover per race 
of $186,255 was only marginally ahead of the $184,103 sum from the previous year despite an 
increase in field size. TAB turnover on thoroughbred racing has generally been flat, however the 
NSW Racing industry has benefited from new revenue streams including increased race fields fees 
paid by the corporates which has underpinned significant prizemoney increases in recent years.

FEATURE RACE RESULTS:

2019 $160,000 Carlton Draught Wyong Gold Cup (Listed) 
WU GOK 6yo b.g. trained by Chris Waller and ridden by James McDonald

2019 $125,000 Winning Commercial Mona Lisa Stakes (Listed) 
FOXY HOUSEWIFE 6yo ch.m. trained by Joe Pride and ridden by Robbie Dolan

2018 $200,000 Magic Millions Two Year Old Classic (Listed) 
UNITE AND CONQUER 2yo b.c. trained by Gai Waterhouse & Adrian Bott  
and ridden by Adam Hyeronimus

2018 $100,000 Magic Millions Three & Four Year Old Stakes 
PROBLEM SOLVER 4yo b.m. trained by Gerald Ryan and ridden by Joshua Parr

2019 $150,000 Wyong Polytrack Provincial Championships 
TURNBERRY 4yo b.g. trained by Kris Lees and ridden by Samantha Clenton

2018-19 Wyong Race Meeting Premierships
Congratulations to the following Premiership recipients –
Leading Trainer at Wyong	 Kris Lees 13 wins
Leading Jockey at Wyong	 Josh Parr 16 wins
Leading Apprentice	 Robbie Dolan 7 wins 

Wyong trainers delivered yet another outstanding year of results on the track saddling up 231 
winners of more than $7.8 million in prizemoney.   

Kim Waugh was the leading Wyong based trainer once again with an impressive 41 winners 
and prizemoney of $1.89 million for the season. Kim finished in the top 20 on the NSW Trainers 
Premiership, which was a wonderful achievement for the stable. Kristen Buchanan had her best 
season ever with 35 winners of $907,145 in prizemoney to claim second place on the local trainers 
table, ahead Allan Denham (32 wins), Damien Lane (27) and Tracey Bartley (19). The Club extends 
its congratulations to all of our local trainers on another very successful season. 

Dean Grogan  Racing & Operations Manager
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